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§ 29.13 Derecognition of State agen-
cies. 

The recognition for Federal purposes 
of a State Apprenticeship Agency or 
State Apprenticeship Council (herein-
after designated respondent), may be 
withdrawn for the failure to fulfill, or 
operate in conformity with, the re-
quirements of this part. Derecognition 
proceedings for reasonable cause shall 
be instituted in accordance with the 
following: 

(a) Derecognition proceedings for 
failure to adopt or properly enforce a 
State Plan for Equal Employment Op-
portunity in Apprenticeship shall be 
processed in accordance with the proce-
dures prescribed in 29 CFR 30.15. 

(b) For causes other than those under 
paragraph (a) above, the Bureau shall 
notify the respondent and appropriate 
State sponsors in writing, by certified 
mail, with return receipt requested. 
The notice shall set forth the fol-
lowing: 

(1) That reasonable cause exists to 
believe that the respondent has failed 
to fulfill or operate in conformity with 
the requirements of this part; 

(2) The specific areas of noncon-
formity; 

(3) The needed remedial measures; 
and 

(4) That the Bureau proposes to with-
draw recognition for Federal purposes 
unless corrective action is taken, or a 
hearing request mailed, within 30 days 
of the receipt of the notice. 

(c) If, within the 30-day period, re-
spondent: 

(1) Complies with the requirements, 
the Bureau shall so notify the respond-
ent and State sponsors, and the case 
shall be closed; 

(2) Fails to comply or to request a 
hearing, the Bureau shall decide 
whether recognition should be with-
drawn. If the decision is in the affirma-
tive, the Administrator shall forward 
all pertinent data to the Secretary, to-
gether with the findings and rec-
ommendation. The Secretary shall 
make the final decision, based upon the 
record before him. 

(3) Requests a hearing, the Adminis-
trator shall forward the request to the 
Secretary, and the procedures under 
§ 29.9 shall be followed, with notice 

thereof to the State apprenticeship 
sponsors. 

(d) If the Secretary determines to 
withdraw recognition for Federal pur-
poses, he shall notify the respondent 
and the State sponsors of such with-
drawal and effect public notice of such 
withdrawal. The notice to the sponsors 
shall state that, 30 days after the date 
of the Secretary’s order withdrawing 
recognition of the State agency, the 
Department shall cease to recognize, 
for Federal purposes, each apprentice-
ship program registered with the State 
agency unless, within that time, the 
State sponsor requests registration 
with the Bureau. The Bureau may 
grant the request for registration con-
tingent upon its finding that the State 
apprenticeship program is operating in 
accordance with the requirements of 
this part and of 29 CFR part 30, as 
amended. The Bureau shall make a 
finding on this issue within 30 days of 
receipt of the request. If the finding is 
in the negative, the State sponsor shall 
be notified in writing that the contin-
gent Bureau registration has been re-
voked. If the finding is in the affirma-
tive, the State sponsor shall be notified 
in writing that the contingent Bureau 
registration is made permanent. 

(e) If the sponsor fails to request Bu-
reau registration, or upon a finding of 
noncompliance pursuant to a contin-
gent Bureau registration, the written 
notice to such State sponsor shall fur-
ther advise the recipient that any ac-
tions or benefits applicable to recogni-
tion for Federal purposes are no longer 
available to participants in its appren-
ticeship program. 

(f) Such notice shall also direct the 
State sponsor to notify, within 15 days, 
all its registered apprentices of the 
withdrawal of recognition for Federal 
purposes; the effective date thereof; 
and that such withdrawal removes the 
apprentice from coverage under any 
Federal provision applicable to his/her 
individual registration under a pro-
gram recognized or registered by the 
Secretary of Labor for Federal pur-
poses. 

(g) A State Apprenticeship Agency or 
Council whose recognition has been 
withdrawn pursuant to this part may 
have its recognition reinstated upon 
presentation of adequate evidence that 
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it has fulfilled, and is operating in ac-
cordance with, the requirements of this 
part. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1205–0223) 

[42 FR 10139, Feb. 18, 1977, as amended at 49 
FR 18295, Apr. 30, 1984]

PART 30—EQUAL EMPLOYMENT 
OPPORTUNITY IN APPRENTICE-
SHIP AND TRAINING
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AUTHORITY: Sec. 1, 50 Stat. 664, as amended; 
29 U.S.C. 50; 40 U.S.C. 276c; 5 U.S.C. 301; Reor-
ganization Plan No. 14 of 1950, 64 Stat. 1267, 
3 CFR 1949–53 Comp. p. 1007.

SOURCE: 43 FR 20760, May 12, 1978, unless 
otherwise noted.

§ 30.1 Scope and purpose. 
This part sets forth policies and pro-

cedures to promote equality of oppor-
tunity in apprenticeship programs reg-
istered with the U.S. Department of 
Labor and in state apprenticeship pro-
grams registered with recognized state 
apprenticeship agencies. These policies 
and procedures apply to the recruit-
ment and selection of apprentices, and 
to all conditions of employment and 
training during apprenticeship. The 
procedures established provide for re-
view of apprenticeship programs, for 
registering apprenticeship programs, 
for processing complaints, and for 
deregistering noncomplying appren-
ticeship programs. This part also pro-

vides policies and procedures for con-
tinuation or withdrawal of recognition 
of state agencies for registering of ap-
prenticeship programs for Federal pur-
poses. The purpose of this part is to 
promote equality of opportunity in ap-
prenticeship by prohibiting discrimina-
tion based on race, color, religion, na-
tional origin, or sex in apprenticeship 
programs, by requiring affirmative ac-
tion to provide equal opportunity in 
such apprenticeship programs, and by 
coordinating this part with other equal 
opportunity programs.

§ 30.2 Definitions. 

(a) Department means the U.S. De-
partment of Labor. 

(b) Employer means any person or or-
ganization employing an apprentice 
whether or not the apprentice is en-
rolled with such person or organization 
or with some other person or organiza-
tion. 

(c) Apprenticeship program means a 
program registered by the Department 
and evidenced by a Certificate of Reg-
istration as meeting the standards of 
the Department for apprenticeship, but 
does not include a state apprenticeship 
program. 

(d) Sponsor means any person or orga-
nization operating an apprenticeship 
program, irrespective of whether such 
person or organization is an employer. 

(e) Secretary means the Secretary of 
Labor, the Assistant Secretary of 
Labor for Employment and Training, 
or any person specifically designated 
by either of them. 

(f) State Apprenticeship Council means 
a state apprenticeship council or other 
state agency in any of the 50 states, the 
District of Columbia, or any territory 
or possession of the United States, 
which is recognized by the Department 
as the appropriate agency for reg-
istering programs for Federal purposes. 

(g) State apprenticeship program means 
a program registered with a State Ap-
prenticeship Council and evidenced by 
a Certificate of Registration or other 
appropriate document as meeting the 
standards of the State Apprenticeship 
Council for apprenticeship. 

(h) State program sponsor means any 
person or organization operating a 
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